
 

V e s t r y  M e e t i n g  T r a n s c r i p t  –  J u n e  3 0 ,  2 0 2 0  
Minutes of Vestry Meeting June 30, 2020, 5pm, via Zoom (2 sessions) 

Present: Pia Delvaille, Yuly Brakel, James Hairston, James Jana, Joan Billings, Carol Lee Ortman, Sandy 
Hoyle (via phone with Carol Lee), Tom Clark, Chuck Gregory 

Meeting hosted on Zoom, and minutes prepared from the recording, by Chuck Gregory. 

_____________________________________________________________________________________
Meeting began with a prayer read by Yuly 

Pia opened, stating that the topic was to be the renewal of Fr. Johan’s contract. Before opening 
discussion, she read the letter sent by Fr. Johan to her, Yuly, and James Hairston (but James 
said he did not receive it). We had technical issues during her reading of the letter, and Yuly 
picked up the reading… Joan suggested, “Just tell us what he wants.” That turned out to be a 7-
percent increase in salary and free tuition for two children. James found his copy of the email. 
James Hairston and James Jana asked about moving expenses for the kids; Pia stated that that 
original desire had not been made an official request in the letter, although it had been 
expressed verbally earlier. 

Discussion ensued, led off by Joan Billings. She pointed out that the Diocese in Washington are 
all taking pay cuts, yet we have an individual supposed to be an interim priest who’s not been 
with us most of the time, and not even with us now. Despite pandemic she felt this was 
inappropriate. She stated that we’ve had more supply priests during Fr. Johan’s term than any 
time in memory, except perhaps when Fr. Bob was having his cancer treatment. She said he’s 
been unresponsive to concerns she expressed to him that parishioners had brought to her by 
phone. She mentioned that she’d been by the church today, and her key no longer worked. She 
didn’t know how the locks could have been changed without vestry approval, and stated her 
feeling that Fr. Johan is running the show on his own and without involving anyone else. 

James Jana interrupted to say that the lock change was dictated by Bishop Eaton, but Joan did 
not believe that. She ended by saying that the “priest” doesn’t listen to parishioners or vestry 
and is out of control. Sandy stated that she agreed, and added that parishioners felt their priest 
has abandoned them. She stated that Fr. Johan acts as if he doesn’t know what to do and keeps 
asking for help yet he doesn’t listen to what anyone says. She said we shouldn’t be talking 
about whether to approve an increase but rather about whether to renew the contract at all. 

Pia asked if these concerns had been brought to Fr. Johan. Joan said she had taken them to 
him, and he’d listened nicely but totally ignored them. Sandy described a similar experience, 
and said she no longer bothers to tell him her concerns because of the lack of response. 

Tom Clark asked for clarification about the Spencer Taintor 7% increase. He was curious how 
that had come about, since the vestry had not voted on it. James Hairston responded that after 
such increase was reviewed by the Finance Committee it was brought to the Board of Trustees, 
who voted to approve it. He stated that “the way this works is that the Vestry will rubber-stamp 



the increase because it’s been approved by the board and it’s a school matter.” Tom said he 
thought it was ultimately up to us, and questioned why we’d be even considering raises for 
anyone during Covid. Sandy agreed wholeheartedly until she realized Tom was talking about 
Spence rather than Fr. Johan. Joan jumped in to suggest that Spence has been the one who’s 
been here, the one who’s made decisions and improvements, and that the person who we’re 
paying an exorbitant salary hasn’t been around to run things. She mentioned we’ve overpaid Fr. 
Johan in comparison to other priests in the Diocese. 

This quickly segued into a discussion of Fr. Johan’s salary. James Jana asked if we’d reviewed 
his email regarding what Episcopal priests are paid nationwide, and pointed out that Fr. Johan’s 
salary is more than double the average. Pia mentioned that we had suggested $120k but the 
Bishop’s office had come back with the much higher number we’re paying. She also mentioned 
that another church in our diocese paid their interim $190k and had recently called a rector, 
very quickly; they will be paying their new rector that same amount. 

Tom asked how that church compared to St. Mark’s and Sandy said she had a question to be 
asked when possible. Jim Hairston complained that too many people were talking at once. 

Tom again asked how that church compared to St. Mark’s, and Pia replied that she thought it 
was similar in parish size but did not have a school. Jim H. stated that we can’t control the 
absurdity of what other organizations pay and we should not compare them to ourselves, but 
Pia responded that was exactly what we’d just been doing. Yuly was called on but passed to 
James J., who expressed his feeling that our diocese is paying extremely high salaries compared 
to others. He wondered who was pushing for these amounts; could it be someone in Miami 
who wanted to make sure that when his own contract came up he could get even more than 
$190k because he’s a bishop? He reminded Pia that the Bishop had forced us to take Fr. Johan 
and to pay the exorbitant salary. He said we’re being taken over by the Bishop and it’s totally 
wrong. He brought up the key situation; Fr. Johan had told Cynthia Floria that no one was 
permitted to have keys anymore, that she would have to contact him or the maintenance staff 
in order to get in, ongoing. Joan commented that she hoped he liked to get up early, because 
he’d be setting up himself if she couldn’t get in on her own. James J. questioned why we 
couldn’t be in the church for the current meeting. Pia mentioned construction, Joan said that 
was wrong. She’d been there, saw what was up, and we were unable to do it there because Fr. 
Johan changed the locks. 

James J. mentioned the online services presented every day by All Saints and St. Martin’s, our 
closest neighbors, contrasted with our single-weekday offering begrudgingly accepted by Fr. 
Johan and which he said Fr. Johan had already missed twice. “Is he so busy he can’t even do a 
service one day a week?” 

Yuly said she thought we had a lot of information now, and we needed to decide what we’re 
going to do. James J.. suggested that some parishes in Chicago have gone through a search 
without having an interim, instead relying on supply priests. He went on to outline the various 
people available to fill in: Chaplain Robyn, Fr. Tom, Fr. Rob, Canon Brutell, and the list of supply 
priests on the diocesan website. $250/wk. vs. the $13k+ we’re paying for an interim. Sandy 
mentioned that she feels we’ve missed the ball, that we could pay someone local with 
experience instead of wasting all this money in the current situation. Carol Lee Ortman asked if 
we were the ones who missed the ball, or did someone force the ball down our throats. 



Joan proposed that we write down all the abuses that have taken place, and suggested that 
we’ve lost a number of families due to Fr. Johan. She suggested that unless someone wanted to 
be stupid enough to suggest that we keep him we ought to get to a vote. 

I (Chuck Gregory) jumped in at this point. My impression of Fr. Johan had apparently been 
quite different from others on the vestry. I mentioned that I did not feel he was ‘asking us for 
help’ but rather empowering us to lead as individuals and as a group. He set up committees to 
help us do a better job. He had been responsive to ideas, always considering them and in 
perhaps 80% of the cases where I brought him a concern had implemented a change within a 
few days. I then addressed the topic of guest preachers (NOT supply priests, in most cases). I 
mentioned Petero Sabune in particular, and also the combined services with St. John’s 
Hollywood that Fred Johnson led for us. I stated my concerns about switching to a supply priest 
setup. I’d been through the death of the Church of the Intercession, and I’ve observed the 
ongoing difficulties with St. John’s in Hollywood, and I don’t want St. Mark’s to be in that sort of 
situation. 

(At this point we were running out of Zoom time and I told everyone I’d restart it as soon as it 
ran out and everyone should rejoin.) 

I stated my concern that switching to a supply priest during a transition was sending a signal 
that we did not have confidence in our church, that we were going to limp along as well as we 
could and as long as we could without a Rector. Everyone started to talk at once. Yuly asked 
everyone to be respectful of turns. Time ran out on part one. 

(It took a little while to get everyone back. While waiting, James J. asked Jim H. about Spence’s 
salary as compared to others. Everyone expressed their admiration for the head of school and 
Jim J. suggested that Fr. Johan had been “hanging on Spence’s coattails.”) 

Once we were all present except Tom Clark, Jim H. added some thoughts about money. He 
discussed the separation of school accounting from church accounting, and stated that we “no 
longer have to pretend we’re drawing on one pot.” He said the parish will begin to pay its own 
bills. The salaries of head of school and Rector aren’t really comparable; the school found 
Spencer Taintor and they are paying what they are comfortable with. They took their 
recommendation to the Board, and the Vestry will rubber-stamp the decision of the Board. He 
said the 7% was never discussed with Fr. Johan, only with Spence.  

James J. stated that the Head of School is a permanent position, Interim Rector temporary, like 
a substitute teacher, and should therefore receive less money. 

Jim H. made a motion that, “in accordance with the letter of agreement between Johan 
Johnson and the Parish of St. Mark’s, we give Fr. Johnson 60 days’ notice as required at the end 
of July, and we end his letter of agreement at the end of September.” Joan Billings seconded 
the motion. Tom Clark had joined us while Jim was making his motion. James J. said that the 
contract required the approval of the Bishop for such a change. Jim H. stated that we can make 
our will known and then go from there. 

Pia stated she has not been in favor of offering Fr. Johan a raise, but that the free tuition for 
two kids was appropriate. She expressed her concern that not having an interim would put us in 
an unfavorable position. She mentioned that she feels very insecure about proceeding that 



way. She said she felt as I do about Fr. Johnson responding to the things she brought to him. 
She mentioned that not having an interim might lead potential Rector candidates to feel we are 
unstable and therefore make it harder for us to fill the permanent position.  

Tom mentioned that he and his wife (Pam) agreed with Chuck and they like Fr. Johan. Has he 
been perfect? No. Has he been awful? No. He was not in favor of the salary, and in fact voted 
against it. He said if Spence was given a raise the Interim ought to get the same raise... He 
suggested that his intention, coming into the meeting, had been to deny the raise but extend 
the tuition offer. He mentioned that families that had left St. Mark’s was due to the worst 
Annual Meeting (2019) in his memory, but before Fr. Johan arrived. He didn’t think that Fr. 
Johan should be charged with that. He said he had, in fact, heard from many parishioners who 
stayed part of St. Mark’s because of Fr. Johan. He repeated his suggestion about freezing salary 
but giving the tuition. He said that switching to supply priests was in essence turning the entire 
church and school operation over to Spence; never in the history of St. Mark’s had a non-clergy 
head of school been in that position of power. Finally, he said Fr. Johan was the Bishop’s choice 
and he didn’t think it would go over well to tell the Bishop, “We’ve gotten rid of your choice. We 
don’t want your choice anymore; he’s gone, and we’re just going to use a supply priest.” He said 
he didn’t think that will work for the Bishop, he didn’t think it will work for Canon Tidy, and he 
didn’t think it will work for St. Mark’s. He reiterated that he felt Fr. Johan had done a 
respectable job. 

(Everyone started talking at once. Yuly had her hand up. I muted everyone and then asked her 
to go ahead.) 

Yuly stated that she was happy with Fr. Johan’s performance overall. She mentioned that she’s 
had a lot of trouble bringing school families into the church. She wants us to look at the future, 
to see what the millennials are craving; she charged us as a vestry to move our community into 
the future. “This is not about Johan Johnson, but about us.” She agreed with Tom that more 
money was not a good idea, but the tuition basically costs us nothing and is a great thing to 
offer. 

Carol Lee talked about Spencer Taintor, and that she thought he deserved a raise. She 
mentioned that Fr. Johan cancelling the Christmas pageant triggered several families leaving 
our church. She felt that Fr. Johan had been straightforward with her and she with him, and she 
had told him she thought he would have been better staying in New York. She said she thought 
we needed another interim. 

Jim H. then spoke up, suggesting it was not reasonable to move children around on a whim, but 
then said it was not appropriate for us to discuss Fr. Johan’s family. He mentioned his motion 
which he thought had no second, and suggested we move on to that. He said “What’s the 
difference” between using supply priests and having an Interim Rector. Joan repeated her 
‘second’ for Jim’s motion. 

Yuly asked how long it would take to get a new rector. I mentioned (as a member of the Search 
committee) that if things went well we might get someone this time next year. I stated my 
concern that switching interim rectors in midstream could delay that for another year. James J. 
(also on Search committee) stated that a lot of people were working hard to put together 
documents, e.g. a parish profile, that would entice priests around the country to apply for our 



position. He then mentioned that the applications will be sent to the Bishop before we get 
selected candidates from the Bishop’s office; he felt this is inappropriate and controlling, and 
he is disillusioned with the search process. He’s considering resigning from the Search 
committee. He then brought up the accounting report from our last vestry meeting, in which 
Cindy Zeck pointed out we’re $50k short from last year, attributed to clergy salary. 

James J. mentioned he’s be happy to be in the church office and handle pastoral care concerns 
if we are on a supply only basis, but stated he didn’t think that would last long because of the 
large number of wonderful local people who could serve as an interim. 

Yuly asked if supply priests were the same as interim, and some discussion clarification ensued. 
James J. mentioned a long list of priests who’d filled in for Fr. Johan while he was in New York 
during Covid. I mentioned that Fr. Johan had been part of many of the services despite being in 
NY. Jim mentioned that the tech work was done by the guy from the school. He asked who 
would take over when school starts – would I (Chuck) be willing to do it? I said yes, I would, 
actually, but it was not an appropriate venue for that discussion. 

Joan called for a vote on the motion. Yuly asked for the motion to be read again. I asked Jim H. 
to do so. 

"In accordance with the letter of agreement between Johan Johnson and the Parish of St. Mark 
the Evangelist, we shall give him 60 days’ notice at the end of July, to bring his interim to a close 
at the end of September.“ 

Carol Lee seconded the motion; Yuly pointed out that Joan Billings had already seconded it, 
which Joan confirmed. Vote was taken, apparently 5-4 to pass the motion. Due to the confusion 
of Zoom and the closeness of the vote, Tom suggested that we poll the vote. I proceeded to do 
that. 

• Yuly – no 
• Chuck – no 
• James J. - yes 
• Jim H. - yes 
• Joan – yes 
• Carol Lee – yes 
• Sandy – yes 
• Tom –no 
• Pia – no 

This confirmed the count, 5 yes / 4 no. I asked if a simple majority was all that was required, 
and it was. Yuly asked who would be in charge of finding a new interim, and I said I thought she 
and Pia would be responsible. 

(Time ran out on Zoom. We had completed our business so I made no attempt to start it a third 
time.) 

 


